Vernhams Dean Parish Council

	MINUTES OF MEETING
	:10th November 2014

	TIME OF MEETING
	:7.30 p m 

	venue of meeting
	:Millennium Hall Vernham Dean

	Type of meeting
	:ORDINARY

	present
	:Mrs M PErry (MP)

	
	:MRS J DRURY (JD)

	
	:Mr M Knight (MK)

	
	:Mr R WINCH (RW)

	
	:Mr J Garbutt (JG)

	
	:MR h watkins (HW)

	
	:Mr r SMITh (RS)

	Chaired by
	:mrs d Brignell (db)

	in attendance
	:Mrs K Nightingale (KN)
:Cllr t rolt

:cllr P Giddings

:Mrs j scrivener

:Ms K Grant

:mr j YOgev (TVBC)

	Parishioners
	:3


	1.
	Apologies 
None. The council was pleased to see Cllr Watkins at the meeting.
	Action

	2.
	Register of Interest
None registered
	

	3.
	Urgent Matters

None raised.
	

	4.
	Minutes of meeting 8th September agreed and signed.
	

	5.
	Public Participation

A parishioner raised concern over householders pumping water onto the road should we experience flooding again. The borough and council councils have failed to provide any other means to get rid of the water.
A parishioner queried what had happened regarding the new access to Burydene cottages. The Borough council had concluded that planning permission was not required. No enforcement action has been taken in respect of the roadway. The Environment Agency had expressed an opinion that they would have objected because of the obstruction to the water course. The clerk to follow up with TVBC.
	KN


	6.
7.

8.

9.

10.

	Matters Arising

1. Photocopier. Details of a possible alternative printing scheme had been passed to Focus editor. 
2. Douglas Tonks. A letter had been sent via Recorded Delivery but no response has been received. We could bring a claim in the small claims court but in reality it is probably better to write the £100 off.  Clerk has initiated payroll software with HMRC and it appears to finally be working. Quarterly salary does not tie in with our scheduled meetings so will need to be authorised at a meeting following payment.
Flooding Task Force Update
Mrs Scrivener gave an update on progress. A meeting was held at which the The Environment Agency (EA) and County Council presented their action plan to which the Flood Task Force have provided comments. There are short, medium and long term actions to be taken. It is a new initiative of the EA to work closely with affected communities and the feeling is that they are listening and taking appropriate action. Although no-one can control ground water there are some remediation activities that can be done. One particular issue is the car park at the Burydene and also the clearing out of storm drains. Every action on the plan must be implemented within 6 years. Mrs Kent has produced a community action plan which will be distributed to the community. Mr Rainey was successful in getting the army to agree to assist Hurstbourne Tarrant to undertake some work on the land by the garage. All 4 villages have worked together in a very professional way and are feeling very positive that there will be a positive outcome. Mrs Scrivener to send the plan to clerk and chairperson.
Cllr Giddings raised the issue of claiming the refurbishment grant – he will clarify the deadlines.
PFA Update
Ms K Grant said that the Bonfire evening was very successful, perfect weather conditions and some sponsorship from villages. Unfortunately the celebratory football match planned for the following day had to be cancelled due to poor weather. The PFA were delighted that they were successful in securing all 3 grants they had applied for. All grants are to be paid to the PC initially. The multi user court needs to be installed as quickly as possible but in order to do so the goalposts will need to be moved. This will not pose a problem for the boys football team but it will for the mens. PFA Chair needs to talk to the Mens Football manager.
None of the grants cover the VAT element of the build as the PC can reclaim this back. However it needs to be paid initially. The total is approximately £16k. The PC cannot fund this entirely but with a carefully managed payment schedule they can help. There is currently an issue with many councils in the timeliness of HMRC paying back VAT so this will also need careful management.

The PFA requested that the boys football team get a reduction in pitch fees. As there is only 1 team there is a deficit. It was proposed that the PC fund £80 based on 1 team for 1 year only. This was unanimously agreed. It will be reviewed annually.

A village calendar has been produced that is available from the pub and at coffee mornings at a price of £6.00

Presentation on proposed new footpath
Mr J Yogev from TVBC outlined the Borough Councils plans for a new footpath to link the existing footpath at the bottom of Shepherds Rise to the village hall. The proposal is 1.2m footway consisting of bound gravel with a wooden edging on the opposite side of the road to the current footpath, in front of Poplars Farmhouse and Haydown. The Conservation department and Hampshire Highways are happy with the design. It will take approximately 2 weeks to construct and it needs to be completed before the end of the financial year. A representative from the school was in attendance and confirmed that the school are happy that the children will need to cross the road twice under supervision to get to the hall from the school. A parishioner in attendance maintained his opposition to the scheme due to the fact he believes the land in question belongs to him and he does not give his permission.  Contact details of the other landowner need to be sent to Mr Yogev. The PC is not against the scheme. 
Highways Issues
Some works have been undertaken along the valley road. The HCC representative came out as far as The George but no further. Cllr Knight will keep pestering as a plan was agreed but nothing seems to have happened. Cllr Rolt has offered to get involved and try to push for a response. There is a large puddle outside Upton Farm which needs digging out as the owner is concerned that someone swerving to avoid it could cause an accident. The work on the puddle at the bottom of Conholt had been agreed but not auctioned. Cllr Knight to forward details to Cllr Rolt.
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	11.
12.

13.
14.
15.
	Correspondence
Email circulated regarding recruiting of parish councillors. As election is due in May it would be useful to start advertising in Focus for prospective new councillors.
Email regarding Community buildings grants. Nothing available for the hall to benefit from but maybe the pavilion could benefit. Clerk to forward email.
Councillors Reports
Cllr Drury is to attend a meeting at the school to be formalised as a community governor at the school and represent the Parish Council. The potholes in Vernham Street have been repaired. The drain has been unblocked but the water is not flowing away. The salt bin has been refilled.

Cllr Perry reported that there will be no winter lunch this year but there will be a coffee morning in December. The film this month will be Belle. The 100 club run by the PFA does not pay out if an unallocated number is drawn. It is believed this is not legal. Cllr Perry to speak to PFA Chair.
Cllr Winch asked if white lines could be put on the bend in the road past the pumping station. Cllr Rolt will put this to HCC highways. 

Cllr Knight to put the email regarding free highway code training to Focus. A parishioner had raised concern at the state of the timber building next to The George. As it is listed it was felt it is difficult for the owners to do much but Cllr Winch will speak to them. The defibrillator has been in situ for 12 months. More training is being organised and a new volunteer has been recruited. Cllr Knight will place an order for a new front for the noticeboard and Cllr Winch will help him to install it.  The pumps have been refurbished but it is still unclear as to what should happen to them. Cllr Winch will liaise with the Flood Task Force. 

Cllr Garbutt pointed out that a consequence of meeting every other month has made the Council very reliant on email discussions and decision making and as such they must be recorded in the minutes. Clerk to monitor. For example the PFA have adopted a child protection policy. He will attend a seminar on “Making Hampshire Resilient” on Nov 24th and Cllr Brignell will attend a flooding workshop on Nov 29th. The bonfire needs to be cleared as it did not burn very well on bonfire night. 
Footpaths
 A broken stile on FP 10 at the northern end is quite dangerous and the landowner has been notified. The dog hole has however been replaced. It is noted that very few stiles have non-slip footboards. A dog hole has been sited at the top of Conholt hill but not the bottom and there is new sheep fencing on FP13
Planning

Sub committee had reviewed 14/02212/FULLN Upton Manor Cottage, Upton Road, Linkenholt, Removal of porch and erection of two storey extension to provide kitchen and bathroom, with cellar below and had concluded no objection but to ask that it remains ancillary to main dwelling.
Access to Burydene Cottages. Clerk to ask TVBC what they are doing about the roadway.
Finance
The following cheques were authorised for payment:

VD Hall hire £150
Arboricare – tree felling £540

M Knight – pump maintenance £180

Friends of Vernham School – repayment of donation to flood costs £500 

Gospel Hall – repayment of donation to flood costs £200
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	Meeting finished 9.00pm. 

Date of next meeting: 12th January 2015
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